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MARCH CHAPTER MEETING

Our chapter meeting this month will be on Tuesday, March 18%, at
the Provo Central Stake Center, 450 N. 1200 W., 7:30 p.m. We will be
favored to hear several BYU organ students play the music of ].S.
Bach on the Bigelow tracker organ. It is only fitting in this month of
Bach’s birth that his music be played on this Baroque-style
instrument. Thanks to David Pickering for arranging for his fellow
students to come and share their music with us. Please be sure to
invite your friends and family to come and enjoy this evening
celebrating of one of the world’s greatest composers.
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Also, this month, BYU’s Early Music Ensemble will perform Bach’s
“St. Matthew Passion” on two different dates. The first
performance will be on Sunday, March 23+ at the Cathedral of the
Madeleine in SLC at 8:00 p.m. (doors open at 7:00 p.m.), and the
second performance will be on Saturday, March 29% at the Provo
Tabernacle at 7:30 p.m. Dr. Douglas E. Bush will conduct the choir.

SON MASTER CLASS/HYMN SING

We were fortunate to have John Ferguson come to Provo last month. His master class at
BYU on Improvisation in Hymn Playing was very informative and helpful. As several BYU
students played hymns, he offered helpful suggestions. He was very impressed by how
well each of them played the hymns and credited the BYU organ faculty for preparing
them so well. He said they were one of the best groups he had had the opportunity to
observe in master classes he has presented around the country.

Some suggestions he had were: (1) If a piece is in 4/4 time, count it in 2 instead of 4
beats. That makes the piece move forward to give it a subtle sense of energy. (2) One
reason that people think the organ sounds too loud may be that when people are singing
a hymn and come to the end of a phrase that is held out, the organ doesn’t die out like
the voice does. The voice begins to mutate, while the organ is stable, thereby creating the
illusion that it is too loud. To minimize this problem, an organist could add passing
tones, etc. to keep the sound going. (3) How long to hold a pedal point? He quoted
Gerre Hancock, “Until you can’t stand it anymore.” (4) Think of “mistakes” as “creative
opportunities.” (5) The first thing you do before you play a hymn (when you are
practicing) is to sing it. These are just a few of many suggestions that he had including
the Paul Manz “kick” and the Ferguson “crunch.” (See enclosed sheet)

The hymn sing the following evening was a huge success. The deJong Concert Hall was
filled almost to capacity. The congregation joined John Ferguson at the organ, the BYU
Concert Choir (conducted by Mack Wilberg), and a brass ensemble in singing. Dr.
Ferguson played the hymns masterfully and left us wishing that we could play them like
that.






